VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 16 January 2003 in the Board Room at the V&A Museum.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman) 

Professor Margaret Buck

Penelope, Viscountess Cobham

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling 

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Sir Terence Heiser

Mr Paul Ruddock 

Mr Jonathan Scott 

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE 

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Mr Malcolm Baker, Head Medieval & Renaissance Project, V&A (paras 1-3 only)

Ms Peta Motture, Senior Curator, Medieval & Renaissance Project, V&A (paras 1-3 only)

Ms Moira Gemmill, Head of Design, V&A (paras 4-6 only)

Ms Alex Wood, Holmes Wood Consultancy Ltd (paras 4-6 only)

Ms Kirsty Morrison, Holmes Wood Consultancy Ltd (paras 4-6 only)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Miss Laura Martin, V&A 

Before the meeting Trustees had the opportunity to view a range of recent acquisitions from the Asian Department.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.
Apologies had been received from Mr Rick Mather and Mr Peter Rogers.

FUTUREPLAN PROJECTS: MEDIEVAL AND RENAISSANCE GALLERIES

2. 
Trustees received a slide presentation from Malcolm Baker and Peta Motture on the proposals for the new galleries which would display European objects from 300-1600AD.  The new galleries would offer more varied spaces to display the Museum’s unrivalled collection of large-scale monumental works and small-scale precious objects from this period.  The new location would provide also an opportunity to re-connect original objects with reproductions in the Cast Courts.  The displays would be visually stunning and accessible to a wide audience.  They would take account of the significant shifts in scholarship in this field and would be innovative and challenging.  As well as showing the progression of styles, they would suggest how the appearance of objects had been determined by changes in attitudes and belief systems.  They would be organised in a roughly chronological sequence but would overlap in period.  Each section would be organised into themes that cut across the chronology and the displays would vary in density and rhythm.  It was noted that there would be a contrast between mass overwhelming displays and objects set in larger spaces. The next steps were: 

· A revision of the outline document.

· The establishment of a larger group to formulate individual subject displays and interrogate the whole range of collections.

· Further work on the interpretative aspects of the programme.

· Appointment of a designer.

· Completion of the full framework document.


The projected completion date for the galleries was 2007.

3. In a brief discussion, it was agreed that further work needed to be done on the feasibility of connecting the proposed display of the Medieval and Renaissance collection with the Raphael Cartoons.  It was reported that the project team had looked at a whole range of different displays and had consulted many colleagues at other national institutions.  The project team would look into the possibility of displaying long-term loans from other institutions.

SIGNAGE

4.
Moira Gemmill explained that Holmes Wood Consultancy had been appointed to design a new signage system for the V&A.  They had consulted with a wide range of V&A staff and had produced a set of way-finding principles and concept designs.  Trustees received a presentation from Alex Wood and Kirsty Morrison of Holmes Wood on a set of way-finding principles and concept designs for a new signage system for the V&A.  Using boards, Alex Wood described the Way-finding principles as being that: 

· Signs must be well located and be consistent in size, shape, height, colour, typeface and in their use of branding.  

· Signs and main routes should be well lit.

· Fewer free-standing signs should be used and one department should take sole responsibility for them.

· The terminology describing the Museum space should be consistent.  Although it would be some time before the Museum would be officially divided into ‘quarters’ as part of the FuturePlan, the headings of each quarter could be included in the signs for galleries and each quarter could be defined by colour.


She described also the Concept design elements as being:  

· Alphabetical index

· Floor directory 

· Directional signs

· Space name signs 

· Cutaway plan – showing the total Museum and emphasising location in relation to Cromwell Road and Exhibition Road.

· Floor plan – a purely directional scheme, represented as a Tube-style map showing locations where circulation was problematic for disabled visitors.

· Printed plan.

5.
Continuing, Ms Wood explained that the signage must be appealing and work with the Museum’s buildings.  The system would be flexible enough to manage change and designed so that it could be managed in-house.  By the end of February, various signs would have been tested in different areas of the Museum and it was hoped that the finished signage system would be delivered by September 2003.  She added that there were plans to introduce plasma screens at the entrances, and possibly elsewhere in the building, to promote major exhibitions and give daily listings.  It was crucial that Visitor Services staff knew where special events were and, if necessary, free-standing signs could be used.  Details of event locations could be printed on the back of tickets.  

6.
In discussion, some Trustees felt that the plans worked well on an academic level but questioned whether they would be clear to visitors, for example, whether it would be obvious to find the fashion displays under the title ‘materials and techniques’.  Some felt that although the concept of ‘quarters’ was a good one, in reality the geography of the Museum meant that each ‘quarter’ was not in a specific area and it would not necessarily make the Museum easier to navigate.  The Board felt that there should be some way of highlighting on the plans the major attractions of the Museum.  It was noted that the Management Board had asked Holmes Wood to come up with a method to test separate elements of the scheme.  The Board endorsed the way-finding principles so that the next stage of the project, prototyping the signs, could commence.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

7.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 21 November 2002 were agreed. 

MATTERS ARISING

8.
The Castlereagh Inkstand.  Deborah Swallow reported that the funding for the purchase of the object was now in place but that the ultimate fate of the object rested with the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport; it was hoped that it would be allocated to the V&A under the Acceptance in Lieu scheme. 

9.
Two Photographs by Man Ray – Noire et blanche (1926).  Deborah Swallow reported that offers of funding towards the purchase of the objects had been received from the  NACF and the Friends of the V&A, and an application had been submitted to the HLF.  She pointed out, however, that doubt had been cast as to whether the prints in question had been taken from the original negatives in Man Ray's studio during his lifetime.  A report was awaited from Dr Herbert Molderings, the acknowledged expert in the field.

10.
Meissen Condor.  Deborah Swallow reported that the NACF had offered to support the proposed purchase of the object and that a bid had been submitted to the HLF which would be considered in February or March. 

11. 
The William Morris Aeneid.  The Director reported that the vendor had decided not to sell the object.

12. 
Proposed Charity Reforms.  The Director reported that the NMDC had written to the Cabinet Office Strategy Unit to say that the proposed changes were welcome.  The only difficulty was how exempt charities, like the V&A, should be regulated.  Ian Blatchford favoured staying with DCMS, a point which the NMDC letter nuanced.  It had, however, left open the possibility that charities like the V&A might seek a change in the future.

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT
13.
Jim Close.  The Chairman reported that Jim had been awarded the OBE in the New Year's Honour's List.  She reported further that Jim and his wife had enjoyed the retirement dinner which Trustees had given them on 8 January.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

14. 
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

i. There were concerns being raised over the EU's draft directive on Public Sector Information which was intended to make public-funded bodies supply any 'content' they created to third parties on a marginal cost only basis.  This was potentially quite serious for the museums and galleries sector and efforts were being made to persuade the sponsor of this measure, MEP Heer WG van Velzen, to change his mind. 

ii. The proposal by the Clore Duffield Foundation to establish a Clore Leadership Programme aimed at improving the quality of leadership in the cultural sector.

iii. Tessa Jowell had announced her decision to approve the BBC Digital Curriculum, a new digital learning resource aimed at teachers, students and individual learners.  The Director and David Anderson had met with Michael Stevenson, Director of Factual Learning, and Paul Gerhardt, Head of Learning Strategy and Partnerships, from the BBC, to discuss the possibility of the two organisations working together on a digital image project. 

iv. The Museum was pursuing the possibility of doing a major digital project with Channel 4 for Culture Online. 

v. The process of selecting Regional Museum Hubs was underway.

vi. The Director had met with DCMS officials to discuss the availability of funding for strategic commissioning. 

vii. The Director and Dr Swallow had met with their opposite numbers from the British Museum, Neil McGregor and Andrew Burnett, to discuss potential collaborations between the two institutions.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

Sir Terence Heiser left the meeting during this item. 

15.
Audit.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 9 December.

ii. The Committee had agreed to the proposed establishment of a Resource Group for temporary exhibitions.

iii. The Committee had discussed risk policy and management and agreed that there should be an annual review of top level risks. 

iv. The Committee had considered internal audit reports on Purchasing and Contract Management, including use of the Government Procurement Card, and the Theatre Museum.

v. The Committee had noted that it would be considering a report on the British Galleries in early 2003. 

16.
It was agreed that there should be a substantive discussion on risk at a future Board meeting.

17. 
Buildings Strategy.  Gwyn Miles tabled a Paper, Progress on Projects.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 13 January.

ii. Lend Lease had been selected as project manager/construction manager to work with the Museum on all the Masterplan Phase 1 projects.

iii. A steering group had been set up with English Heritage and RBKC to consider and agree the principals of the Masterplan.

iv. Work had started on site in the Main Entrance Hall and Dome and in the Temporary Exhibition Shop.

v. The lunettes had been removed in the Sculpture Gallery and work was progressing to reveal the floor.

vi. Fundraising brochures would be ready the following week.

vii. On the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green, Phase 1 of the development scheme was progressing well and the application for funding for a Stage 1 pass for Phase 2 had been made to the HLF in December 2002.

viii. On the Theatre Museum, the exhibition designers had been selected to work with architects HTA.

ix. Work was in progress on the general costs of running the Museum's buildings.

x. Work was in progress on the accommodation needs of the Museum.  The vacation of premises at 160 Brompton Road would save the Museum some £500k p.a., and a study with DEGW had shown that it should be possible to house all V&A staff, including those from 160 Brompton Road, within the current footprint at South Kensington.

18.
Development.  The Board noted the Development Report, circulated for the meeting, and the following additional points: 
i. Draft working document proposals for Tranche 1 of the FuturePlan were ready and were being edited for publication.

ii. £500,000 had been received in relation to a pledge towards the British Galleries.

iii. An Art Deco Gala dinner would be held on 24 March to which all Trustees would be invited.

iv. A V&A Art Deco/Academy of St Martin-in-the-Fields orchestral event for major prospects would be held in the V&A on April 28.

v. Four development priorities for 2003 were to:

· Establish a Corporate Membership scheme.

· Produce regular mailings at least once a quarter.

· Appoint a Legacies Manager.

· Create a closer liason between the Patrons and the Friends to ensure a seamless pyramid of giving to the V&A.

vi. The donation box in the Main Entrance would be replaced at the same time as the new doors were installed. 

19.
Finance.  The Committee had met on 9 December 2002.  Ian Blatchford would report on outturn budgets for 2002-3 at a later date.

20. 
Theatre Museum.  The Committee had met on 10 December 2002.  The Board noted that Geoff Marsh, Director Designate, was working on the HLF application.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

21.
The Director mentioned the Flowerpower exhibition in Norwich (from 31 January) and Sheffield (from 24 May), and the John Constable exhibition in Sheffield (from 6  February), to both of which the V&A was a major contributor.

John Rider 

February 2003
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